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John Clark, Ethan Christianson, Lauren Grey, Sarah Wood, Kris Cummings, John McMahon, JoAnn Baria, Mike Stocke, Kate Burrows, Agnes Steward, Sean Cooke, Cameron Cox, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Smith called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Smith led the group in the pledge.
ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 


CHANGES/ADDITIONS
  
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Willis moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the March 5, 2014 Regular Board meeting.  
MOTION PASSED
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Sarah Wood) 
Ms. Wood reported that Spring quarter welcome days were a success, student leaders assisted many students with way finding, resources, food, and handing out event calendars. At the end of Winter quarter they hosted the Raider Review in preparation for finals which provides extra tutoring hours, food, games, quite study zones, and massages.
Ms. Wood noted that the S& A budget planning committee continues to meet and review the many proposals received. The students are learning much about the various departments within the college. They are on track to complete their work and present the proposed budget for approval at the May Trustees meeting.

Ms. Wood stated that Student Government is currently planning several events including Civics week in mid-May. The events will provide opportunities for community involvement and awareness, and Representative Tami Green will be a guest speaker.

ASPCP (Reported by Ethan Christensen)
Mr. Christensen reported that Spring quarter welcome days were well received in Puyallup, there are lots of activities planned for students this quarter. One activity was providing coffee and treats for night students and staff. They are also planning an extreme sports event. 
Mr. Christensen introduced the student advocacy senator Ms. Lauren Grey who provided a report regarding the fund expenditure request for re-furnishing the College Center Connection Café. She noted that she had provided several surveys and opportunities for input from students on how the space could best be used for student gathering and studying. She and others worked with the District Procurement officer Mr. Curtis Lee to design the spaces and chose furniture. 
Mr. Christensen and Ms. Gray asked the Board to approve the fund expenditure as presented.

Board Action 2014-06 Fund Expenditure
Mr. Willis moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the fund expenditure up to $60,000 as presented.

MOTION PASSED

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)
Ms. Norman reported that when the legislature restored the 3% salary funds they authorized colleges to us the funds for salary enhancement, Not all colleges did this, faculty are grateful to our administration for the opportunity to negotiate. During negotiations they were able to discuss broadening the proposal to include both full-time and part-time faculty.
Ms. Norman noted that grounded military faculty are included in the enhancement however online faculty are not which is unfortunate.
Ms. Norman reported that she is working with faculty on the governance council structure, faculty will be elected to serve on the various councils. Some membership will be by division while others will be by location. She also noted that reorganization of the program coordination is still progressing and the proposed structure will be moving forward to Eteam for approval. There will continue to be some release time for faculty who coordinate programs.
Ms. Norman stated the work continues on the implantation of the American Honors program. Some work of the faculty will be negotiated and they are working on what the course taught will be. Soon we will begin screening for a director position.

In closing, Ms. Norman shared that the faculty recently hosted a staff appreciation breakfast, over a hundred people attended at Fort Steilacoom. It is a great opportunity faculty and staff for to get together.

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. Johnson stated that Spring has arrived and the new quarter is underway.  As with every spring there is a lot happening and we begin our many events of celebrating our successes including our Distinguished Alumni dinner next week.  We have four great alums including our own Dean of Business and Social Sciences Mr. Greg Brazell.  And the planning for our employee recognition event is underway.
Dr. Johnson reported that our enrollment, like many colleges across the state is softening.  This has been the cyclic pattern with the changes in the economy.  As the economy improves and more individuals find jobs, our enrollment decreases. We are running at about 97% of our state FTE target.  Although this is not cause for alarm because we do have time to recover before we would lose state funding, it is impacting tuition collection because we have fewer students, we are working on strategies to increase enrollment through marketing and of course increased retention through AtD and other efforts. And, although FTE is down, we are serving more Running Start and International Students.  This is always a challenge to balance class capacity and course offerings with FTE, RS and International enrollments all in the same classes but not equally impacting the financial bottom line.  Also, as you learned earlier, our military enrollments are down.  We will talk about this a bit more regarding current and future funding and potential impact on our budgets.

Dr. Johnson stated that the legislature concluded it session.  With the exception of passing no capital budget, we will have little changes to state funding at this time. The lack of a capital budget is disconcerting.  In addition to not funding the very expensive Olympic College building, it did not fund Centralia’s two buildings.  That will make it even more difficult to get our Cascade Building Project in the queue.  We’ll have to wait as see how well our project scores through the SBCTC process.

Dr. Johnson noted that she had spent twelve days in Japan and Korea with Ms.  Myung Park our new Executive Director of International Education.  It was a successful and exhausting trip. She gave two graduation speeches in Osaka, and took the bullet train from Seoul to Busan with stops in Gyeounju and Daejoun. We have seventeen students coming this summer from Donju University in Busan.  Many other possibilities lay ahead. Dorms or residence halls was a main issue of conversation.  As she has shared with you we have placed a footprint hold on each of our campus master plans for potential growth.  We will want to dedicate some of our future board meetings to talk about capital and program growth and improvement.  We will want to explore possible opportunities with investors, both domestic and international.  We are just at the beginning stages and will need to devote some serious time to these discussions.

Dr. Johnson reported that there is growing concern among our legislators in the 2nd district, Senator Randi Becker and Rep JT Wilcox about college access in their district.  Their district is primarily served by Bethel and Eatonville School districts with Bethel having the most impact.  She and Dr. Cavalluzzi have a meeting with Bethel Superintendent Mr. Tom Siegal and a couple of his administrators about potential partnerships with them.  We will begin to explore college in the high school, on site classes at the Skill Center in Frederickson, and a future 90 acre high school site they have at 224 street.  She noted the Board’s expressed interest in meeting with some of our local school boards to pursue partnerships she believes Bethel is a good place for us to start.  
Dr. Johnson stated that we did not submit a capital project for Puyallup because currently our enrollment and growth data don’t support a request.  However, we believe we will have serious space issues at Puyallup before we get a new building.  She and others met with folks from the Benaroya development next door to the Puyallup campus to renew our interest in possible lease space at their facility.  In addition, she and Dr. Cavalluzzi are going to visit with Mr. Tim Youmanns, Puyallup Superintendent about potential partnerships that might be sited there, like a STEM High School. We will want to include this in our board discussions about long term planning for the district.

Pierce College 2014-15 Budget Planning Process
Mr. Halladay reported that budget planning groups have been working for a month on prioritizing projects and requests, Budget team presentations begin next week followed by deliberations. The proposed budget will be brought to Cabinet in May and again in June for recommendation to the Board at their June meeting. 
Mr. Halladay noted that there will not be much change to the allocation from the State. He stated that tuition collection is down 3-4%, this will not affect us this year, but we will need to be mindful of this the following year and will need to plan for that in the coming budget. The SBCTC is conducting a study on tuition collection. They are looking at what a 4-5% tuition increase would look like and how to keep up with inflation.  
Board Action

Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2014-07 Pierce College Tech Fee

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve the 2014-15 Tech Fee Budget as presented.




MOTION PASSED
Mr. Stocke gave a review of the work of the committee and how projects were approved for funding. He noted that each year a contingency budget is built in for any issues that come up during the year. If there are excess funds at the end of the year those go into the contingency. This year some of those funds were used to fund additional projects. He noted that Pierce College Puyallup recommends funding $478,165 which includes twelve projects and $35,000 in reserve. Pierce College Fort Steilacoom recommends funding $490,530 which includes twenty projects and $35,264 in reserves. There is also a budget that supports district wide infrastructure, this year the committees recommend funding $241,942 for district projects. The cost of District projects is shared by the two colleges based on FTEs.
Students that served on the committee noted that participating on this committee provided them a valuable learning opportunity and legacy to leave for future students.
Board Action 2014-08 Sabbatical Leave Request for Dr. JoAnne Geron

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to approve sabbatical leave for Dr. JoAnne Geron as presented.




MOTION PASSED

Dr. Gilchrist stated that the Education Leave Committee review five applications this year. Two projects were recommended and one was funded by administration. A sabbatical provides opportunities for faculty to stay current in their field as well as provide the college with new technologies, teaching methods, text books, etc. The purpose of Dr. Geron’s leave is to create a memorial project for transgendered people who were murdered because of their gender expression. The memorial will be an art exhibit which will consist of large drawings accompanied by written word. She will also create an educational pamphlet about transphobia to accompany the exhibit.

Board Action 2014-09 Governance System Policy
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Willis seconded the motion to adopt the Governance System Policy as presented.                                                     MOTION PASSED

Mr. Tiam read the resolution into the record:
WHEREAS, Pierce College is committed to shared governance where all members of the college community have opportunity for their voices to be heard and given proper weight in decisions that affect the mission and operation of the college, and;

WHEREAS, a Governance Task Force was formed in 2012 to explore a council based governance system, and;

WHEREAS, the Task Force developed the principles; roles and responsibilities of governance; governance councils operations, structure, and decision-making; and communication processes, and; 

WHEREAS, the Task Force worked with college community to recommend the elements of the Governance System for District Policy and Governance Cabinet approval, and;

WHEREAS, the Governance System Policy and Procedures Manual was presented to the District Policy and Governance Cabinet and was recommended for adoption by the Board of Trustees; 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11, Pierce College hereby adopts the Governance System Policy as presented.
Governance System Policy

Participation in shared governance is inclusive.  All members of the college community have opportunity for their voices to be heard and given proper weight in decisions that affect the mission and operation of the college. To that end the Pierce College has developed a comprehensive governance structure. Principles of the governance system include:
· The shared governance system embodies and supports the college's mission, vision and values, through its core themes, core abilities, and strategic initiatives.

· The governance system draws on the collective wisdom found in the college by promoting, encouraging and supporting a wide range of opportunities for participation and leadership by all employees and their representative groups regardless of their formal positions at the college.

· The governance system strives to be efficient and effective, balancing the need for timely, informed decisions with the need to provide adequate opportunity for meaningful participation in the decision-making processes by providing multiple avenues to participate at the earliest possible opportunity.

· The governance system is open, transparent and provides for consistent and accessible records of council and committee work and facilitates clear, frequent and timely communication within the governance structure, between all groups and the college community as a whole so all have what is necessary to fulfill their roles.

· The college governance system provides for clear decision processes with clearly defined authorities, responsibilities and relationships among all participants, groups, class of employee and their representative organizations.

The governance system policy and procedures manual guides the operation of the governance system.

Ms. Yochum provided an executive summary including the history, committee charge, principles that drive the governance system, roles and responsibilities within the system, structure, decision making model and implementation.  

Mr. Smith commended all for their hard work on this process. He was impressed with the timeline that has been set for getting the councils up and functioning, he believes this system will give weight for all to participate and be heard. He noted that this quite an amazing amount of work, and he looks forward to hearing reports in the future.
INNOVATION AND SUCCESS
Open Educational Resources- Oceanography Course

Ms. Jan Hornung reported on using Open Educational Resources for her Oceanography course. She started with course design using tools from Quality Matters and the Sloan Consortium. She built her course around course outcomes instead of a textbook. She noted that with each new edition, she would have to reconstruct assignments and quizzes to match book changes and also many students didn’t have funds for books so moving to open source provided access and affordability to her students. She descripted all of the steps of how she designed her course.
Mr. Smith acknowledged Ms. Hornung commitment to student success and providing affordable learning tools for students.

INSTITUTIONAL EFFECTIVENESS MONITERING REPORT

SENSE, Community and Employee Climate Survey Report

Ms. Soileau presented the Community survey of 800 Pierce county residents, conducted by EMC Research. Almost all respondents have a favorable opinion of Pierce College. Pierce College is tied with UW Tacoma and PLU for the highest favorable rating. Almost all said they would recommend Pierce College to a friend or family member as a school to consider. Among those who say they are not likely to recommend Pierce, unfamiliarity with the school is their top reason not to recommend. 

A strong majority disagree the quality of education at a community college is not as good as at a 4 year university. 47% don’t know if it is difficult, and another 13% believe that it is difficult to transfer from Pierce College to a 4-year college; this is an area in which we can improve community knowledge and understanding of the transfer process.

Cost is the most important attribute for selecting a college, followed closely by the quality of the program and academic support to help students succeed. 50% or more of all respondents thought ALL of the attributes discussed were important. As low cost as we are, only 55% rate us affordable compared to an importance score of 92%. Academic support to help struggling students succeed and services to help students find jobs are potential opportunities for focus and service improvement.

A quarter of respondents say they are interested in continuing their education. Most who considered attending Pierce College say they actually enrolled in the past. Among those who did not enroll, schedule issues are the top reason cited for not enrolling. Program areas in Science & Engineering, Business, and Health care top the list of respondent interests. 
Class schedules that seem to be most compatible with full time work schedules, such as evening classes or longer class periods offered only a few days per week, are more appealing to respondents. Nearly three quarters of respondents interested in furthering their education say they would be likely to take a college class by computer or over the Internet. One quarter say they are not likely.
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Mr. Smith expressed his appreciation to our Military Programs for hosting the meeting today. He noted the commitment and dedication to students from all the faculty and staff. 

Mr. Smith noted that the trustees are participating in many activities and look forward to all the spring activities, such as the Distinguished Alumni dinner, scholarship luncheon, student award ceremonies, and graduation. He noted that there are many accomplishments to be proud of and that he believes everyone at the college lives our mission; possibilities realized

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Beth Norman noted the impacts of the salary reduction at the military programs. She stated that some people have to move as they can no longer afford their homes and some are being cut by 25%. 

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        May 14, 2014 Pierce College Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:15 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Steve Smith, Vice Chair
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